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POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ PUBLIC HEARING
June 23, 2014, 7:00 P.M.
R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building

Columbus, NC

MINUTES
PRESENT: Chair Owens, Vice-Chair Gage, Commissioner Gasperson, Commissioner Holbert and Commissioner Pack.  Also in attendance were County Attorney Berg, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.
1. Invocation – Chair Owens gave the invocation.
2. Pledge of Allegiance – Vice-Chair Gage led the pledge.
3. Call to Order of the Economic Development Policy & Strategic Plan Public Hearing – Chair Owens called the public hearing to order.  The purpose of the hearing was to receive public comment on a proposed Economic Development Policy & Strategic Plan.  The public hearing was advertised in the Tryon Daily Bulletin.  Robert Williamson of Strategic Work Systems, Inc., gave a PowerPoint presentation, a copy of which is hereby incorporated by reference in to these minutes.
4. Citizen Comments – Deon Dunn spoke in support of the proposed economic development policy and strategic plan.  Renée McDermott, Dave Maxwell, Dennis Hill, Judy Heinrich, Lee Mink and Michael Veatch criticized the process involved in creating the proposed policy, as well as the end product.  Pat Salomon said she did not support the creation of an equine commission.  ETDC Chair Ambrose Mills, speaking on behalf of his commission, criticized the Board for purposefully excluding the ETDC from collaborating on the document until late in the process, but pledged that the ETDC would work diligently to make the development policy and strategic plan a reality.
5. Commissioner Comments – Commissioner Gasperson asked that the statement he read be included verbatim in these minutes:  “This proposed policy begins by restating the county’s visioning statement:  ‘Polk County's rural atmosphere and serene natural beauty will be vigorously protected.  Visionary and pragmatic county and municipal governments will work together in a cooperative manner as they continue to enhance the quality of life for all Polk County citizens.’  I believe what statement is advocating is that here in Polk County we should be focused on "Asset-Based Development".  Let me explain.  When I attended a recent NC School of Government daylong session with Jonathan Morgan, The Essentials of Economic Development, Dr. Morgan noted that small rural counties in North Carolina have in recent years turned their focus on economic development away from the traditional approach which has been industrial recruitment, dependence on underpaid labor, using incentives to attract business, seeking individual firms, or perhaps hoping to get a large branch plant to locate.  Now there is a new approach for rural counties, and that is supporting existing business and industry that we have, supporting and developing talent and creativity that we have in the county, a focus on a quality of place, green development, and that is just mentioning a few.  
“Morgan went on to explain that it is important for a small rural county like Polk to first know our niches; second, to build on our local strengths; third, grow our own entrepreneurial businesses; fourth, and most importantly, we should look within our own county first for economic opportunities.  The one concept that summarizes this approach best is ‘placemaking’.  What is placemaking?  Well, the definition is this:  It is a concerted effort to create a high quality community with the amenities, the infrastructure, and the opportunities that residents, workers, and businesses desire.  I believe that the 20/20 Vision Plan Statement which I read at the beginning is a guide for our own placemaking focus here in Polk County.  

“After this initial positive restating of the visioning statement at the beginning of our proposed economic document, I questioned how much influence this visioning statement had throughout the rest of the proposed policy.  And I have many great concerns.  My concerns started last year at the beginning of this process when I had a meeting with Robert Williamson and Commissioner Gage in which Mr. Williamson firmly stated that we five Commissioners, as elected officials, set economic policy for Polk County.  Then we instruct others to implement this policy.  I argued unsuccessfully that we should from the beginning have had the ETDC and the Farmland Preservation Board, and their Directors, along with broad-based citizen participation, work with the Commissioners to help form a policy. We do not live in Polk County Incorporated, but rather a Polk County whose citizens deserve and expect to participate in the formation of public policy.  Of course, ultimately the five members sitting on the Board of Commissioners will vote on policy decisions.  However, if this policy has been formulated from the beginning with broad-based citizen input and support, then the likelihood of this being a sustainable policy would be greatly enhanced, and I believe this policy would likely have a focus more on placemaking as I was describing earlier.
“In the end, we have a proposed policy that does not appear to be broadly supported.  And the one goal that I am glad to hear has now shrunk in importance, and I do not think it should be included, is the formation of a Polk County Equine Commission.  Finally, I did not vote for the $21,000 that was pulled from the County's ‘Rainy Day Fund’ to pay for Mr. Williamson, and I believe that the spending of this money has proved to be a poor use of taxpayer money.  Thank you.”  
Vice-Chair Gage said the county needs an equine council in order for county government to be able to communicate effectively with the local equine industry.  Chair Owens said the proposed economic development policy and strategic plan was initially criticized for not embracing the equine industry; the proposed equine council - which would not be appointed by the BOC - was added in response to that criticism.  Commissioner Pack said the purpose of the proposed equine council is to give the local equine industry a seat at the economic development table.  
6. Adjournment – Vice-Chair Gage moved to adjourn the public hearing, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously.
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